BANGLADESH

Explosive devices were used to target schools in Bangladesh during the elections in January 2014, when many educational institutions were used as polling stations. Attacks on higher education, often involving improvised explosive devices detonated by unknown assailants, occurred on dozens of university campuses and were the most frequent type of attack on education.

Context

Bangladesh has a history of political violence, mainly involving two political parties. The ruling Awami League (AL) was the predominant political presence from the country's independence through the reporting period. The AL won the national elections in 2014 amid violent protests in which hundreds were killed and injured. The opposition Bangladesh Nationalist Party (BNP) boycotted the elections. Both political parties had an active student wing (Bangladesh Chhatra League for the AL and Jatiyatabadi Chhatra Dal for the BNP). 373

In their reporting, Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International highlighted the Bangladeshi authorities' crackdown on the opposition, including the illegal detention and possible killing of activists and bloggers, and the failure to provide protection for activists who received threats and in some cases had to leave the country for their safety.³⁷⁴ Some analysts noted that the AL afforded impunity to government security forces.³⁷⁵ Meanwhile the BNP and its allied Jamaat-e-Islami organization worked to disrupt state operations, elections, and other political activity, especially around the January 2014 elections.³⁷⁶ Numerous violent extremist groups were also active.³⁷⁷

Political and extremist violence affected education in Bangladesh, resulting in attacks on schools, universities, teachers, and students, especially during the 2014 elections, when schools were frequently used as polling centers. While reports of attacks at the primary and secondary school level peaked in 2014, reports of attacks on higher education peaked in 2015. In addition, although there was gender parity in education, sexual harassment and other factors like child marriage, pregnancy, and poverty continued to affect girls' enrollment in secondary school.³⁷⁸

Bangladesh did not meet the criteria for inclusion in the 2014 issue of *Education under Attack*, so no comparisons or identification of trends was possible.

Attacks on schools

IEDs were the most commonly used method of attacking schools during the reporting period. Dozens were attacked, particularly during the January 2014 elections, when many schools were used as polling stations. Reports gathered by GCPEA indicated that election-related violence damaged dozens or possibly hundreds of educational institutions throughout the country. Attacks occurred sporadically for the remainder of the reporting period, the majority of them carried out by unknown assailants.

In 2013, GCPEA collected reports of two IED attacks by unidentified perpetrators:

- Local media reported that on April 15, 2013, unknown perpetrators torched a madrassa in Laxmipur, Chittagong area, causing damage to two rooms.³⁷⁹
- According to media sources, on October 7, 2013, a device planted by an unknown assailant exploded near a madrassa in the Lalkhan Bazaar area of Chittagong, killing three people. It is unclear whether the school was the intended target of the attack.³⁸⁰

Media sources compiled by GCPEA suggested that, in 2014, assailants bombed or set fire to at least 46 schools being used as polling centers for the general elections that took place on January 5. No injuries were reported for most of these attacks. ³⁸¹ Local media sources reported 15 such attacks on January 3, 30 on January 4, and 2 on January 5, 2014. ³⁸² The *Guardian* reported that at least 60 schools planned to be used as polling stations were set on fire between January 2 and January 4; it was unclear how many of these incidents were the same as those in the local media reports that GCPEA collected. ³⁸³ According to Human Rights Watch, government officials claimed that a total of 553 educational institutions throughout the country were damaged by election-related violence in January 2014. ³⁸⁴ Examples of these attacks included the following:

- Media sources reported that on January 3, 2014, unidentified assailants threw petrol bombs at a polling center at the Gazaria Ideal Kindergarten in Feni, Chittagong.³⁸⁵
- In an incident documented by Human Rights Watch, between 100 and 150 BNP-Jamaat supporters attacked Molani Cheprikura Government Primary School on January 4, 2014, the night before it was to be used as a polling station. They killed the "assistant presiding officer" and injured three others.³⁸⁶

Sporadic attacks on schools were documented beginning in January 2015. News sources recorded 12 attacks or threats of attacks in 2015, all of which involved explosive devices detonated in or near schools.³⁸⁷ The motivation for these attacks was unclear. Ten incidents occurred in Dhaka city and two happened elsewhere. For example:

- On January 12, 2015, unidentified assailants attacked two schools in Dhaka city: Suritola school in the Suritola neighborhood and Vigarunnia Noon school in the Azimpur area.³⁸⁸
- On March 1, 2015, police reportedly found approximately 10 explosive devices at Monipur High School and College and Mirpur Bangla High School and College in the Mirpur area of Dhaka city.³⁸⁹
- On March 8, 2015, government security forces safely removed four explosive devices planted by unknown perpetrators at a kindergarten in Gaibandha, near Rangpur city in northern Bangladesh.³⁹⁰
- Unidentified perpetrators detonated multiple devices on March 11, 2015, at a school in the Azimpur area of Dhaka city, wounding two police officers.³⁹¹
- On December 26, 2015, two IEDs exploded outside the Charnoabad Government Primary School in Bhola district, Barisal province, as a mayoral candidate's procession passed by the school.³⁹²

Attacks on schools appeared to decrease in 2016, with only sporadic cases reported. According to local media, there were two attacks on schools that year, both carried out by unspecified assailants:

- In the first, on March 31, 2016, unidentified perpetrators threw IEDs at a school that was being used as a polling station in Jessore district in southwestern Bangladesh, killing one person.³⁹³
- On May 5, 2016, unknown assailants set fire to Boikanthapur Baldia Primary School in Thakurgaon district, Rangpur province, causing no casualties.³⁹⁴

GCPEA did not identify any reports of attacks on schools in 2017.

Attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel

While attacks targeting students and educators took place, they were infrequent, occurring at a rate of one or two attacks per year throughout the 2013-2017 period. Approximately half of the attacks were carried out by unidentified perpetrators, while two appeared to be politically motivated and one appeared to be related to religious and ethnic violence. Additionally, the CRC reported that harassment and violence on the way to and from school contributed to dropout rates during the reporting period;³⁹⁵ the US State Department found that these violations disproportionately affected girls and prevented them from attending school.³⁹⁶ It was not clear who was responsible for this harassment or what their motivations were.

During 2013, unknown perpetrators used explosives against students and teachers in two incidents, and Human Rights Watch documented several cases in which police used force against student activists or those accused of being affiliated with Jamaat-e-Islami's student wing.³⁹⁷ For example:

- Media sources reported an incident on June 1, 2013, in which unidentified assailants threw an explosive device at a teacher and an army corporal as they walked home together from prayers in Khulna. The intended target of the attack was unclear, but both individuals were injured in the blast.³⁹⁸
- In September 2013, police allegedly entered a private student dorm, according to Human Rights Watch. They questioned the one student there about activists affiliated with Chhatra Shibir, the student wing of Jamaat-e-Islami, accusing them of living in the dorm. When the student said that he had no information, they searched his room, confiscating his books and papers, and then shot the student in his right leg. The student was taken to a government hospital and then transferred to a jail after 10 days. He was jailed for eight months, while the con-

dition of his leg worsened. This was one of several cases in which police allegedly shot student activists in leg during 2013.³⁹⁹

• A witness reported to Human Rights Watch that, in December 2013, someone on a rickshaw threw a bag in front of her son as he was walking home from school in Dhaka. The bag exploded and severely injured him. 400

Violence against students continued in 2015, with two reported incidents targeting secondary school students. Both attacks were likely politically motivated, as they were carried out by identified opposition and government supporters:

- Media sources documented an incident on January 22, 2015, in which suspected opposition supporters threw
 an explosive device at a secondary school truck that was being escorted by police vehicles in Srimangal city, Sylhet province. The blast injured one of the truck personnel.⁴⁰¹
- The US Department of State reported that on an unspecified day in August 2015 in Chandpur district, government supporters attacked secondary school students who were protesting the assault of their teacher by government security forces, resulting in the hospitalization of at least 20 students. 402

No attacks on students or education personnel were identified in 2016 or 2017.

Attacks on higher education

Attacks on higher education targeted both individuals and institutions throughout the reporting period. IED attacks on university infrastructure were particularly common, with more than 45 occurring during the reporting period. These incidents most frequently affected Dhaka University, which suffered 27 IED attacks in 2015 alone. Attacks on university infrastructure peaked in 2015 with 33 incidents, and were at their lowest rates in 2014, 2016, and 2017, with only one or two incidents in each of those years. GCPEA collected data on 10 incidents in which university personnel and students were the victims of homicide and the targets of other physical violence and threats, mostly by unidentified assailants and for unknown reasons. Attacks on students and personnel were most common in 2014 and 2015, with three attacks each year, and least common in 2013, when just one such incident occurred.

Anti-government protesters, including the BNP and unknown perpetrators, used explosive devices to target universities in at least 10 attacks throughout 2013, according to local media reports. For example:

- Seven incidents involving the detonation of IEDs occurred on the Dhaka University campus between January 5 and January 6, 2013. 403
- Unknown perpetrators detonated at least 9 IEDs around Dhaka University throughout the morning of January 28, 2013.⁴⁰⁴
- On January 29, 2013, assailants on motorcycles, reportedly affiliated with the BNP, set off explosive devices at various points around the Dhaka University campus.⁴⁰⁵
- · Less than one month later, on February 25, 2013, unknown perpetrators detonated an explosive device at the Women's College in Brahmanbaria district, Chittagong province.⁴⁰⁶

One attack on university students was also reported in 2013. On July 7, 2013, unidentified attackers beat two student activists while they were driving a motorbike on the campus of Shahjalal University of Science and Technology in Kumargaon city, Sylhet province.⁴⁰⁷

Media sources and Scholars at Risk together reported at least five IED attacks on universities, infrastructure, and personnel by unidentified assailants in 2014, a decrease from the 11 attacks reported in 2013:

- The first attack was outside the main gates of Rajshahi University, Rajshahi district, on January 23, 2014, where assailants detonated explosive devices. 408
- Attackers threw bricks and IEDs at a teachers' bus on its way to Chittagong University, Chittagong district, on September 13, 2014, injuring 10 teachers.⁴⁰⁹
- On September 27, 2014, unidentified aggressors threw two IEDs at the car of the director of a medical university in Dhaka. He was not injured, but his car was damaged in the attack.⁴¹⁰

- Two violent extremist groups, Ansar al-Islam Bangladesh-2 and al Qaeda, both claimed responsibility for the killing of a professor of sociology at Rajshahi University, who was hacked to death by assailants wielding blunt objects while walking home from the campus on November 15, 2014.⁴¹¹
- · Violence returned to Dhaka University on December 28, 2014, according to media sources, when unknown assailants threw Molotov cocktails at three different buildings across campus, injuring three civilians. 412

During 2015, unknown perpetrators continued to bomb higher education institutions and violent extremists threatened university teachers. At the beginning of the year, bombings continued to impact Dhaka University at significantly increased rates from January to March, during which time local media reported at least 27 incidents of IEDs exploding on campus, some involving multiple detonations at once.⁴¹³ For example, on January 13, 2015, six devices placed by unknown perpetrators exploded at various points around the Dhaka University campus.⁴¹⁴ According to news sources, IEDs were used in at least six other anonymous attacks on universities throughout the year, including three IED attacks at Rajshahi University, one each on February 11, October 29, and December 5, 2015.⁴¹⁵ Violence that targeted university professors and students in 2015 continued to include homicide, but also reportedly involved death threats sent to dozens of professors throughout the year:

- · Media reports indicated that dozens of teachers at Rajshahi University received death threats in 2015 and 2016.416
- Such messages were also reportedly sent to at least one professor at Dhaka University, who received an anonymous threat by text message on November 10, according to Scholars at Risk.⁴¹⁷
- According to Human Rights Watch, a 22-year-old university student was reportedly found dead after being arrested by the police. The government claimed that the student was killed in the crossfire between government security forces and Jamaat-e-Islami, which the student supported.⁴¹⁸

In 2016, attacks against higher education were reported less frequently, but there were at least five cases in which university personnel and infrastructure were targeted:

- Local media recorded an incident on February 18, 2016, in which unknown assailants threw an IED at a university bus in Chittagong city. There were no casualties in the attack.⁴¹⁹
- Scholars at Risk and local media reported that, on April 23, 2016, two assailants on a motorbike drove up to an English professor who worked at Rajshahi University and hacked him to death while he was on his way to the university. 'IS' claimed responsibility for this incident.⁴²⁰
- Media sources reported that on June 15, 2016, three armed men arrived at the Madaripur home of a Hindu lecturer
 and attacked him with a machete when he opened the front door. No group claimed responsibility for the attack,
 but authorities considered it to be part of a recent spate of similar attacks against ethnic minorities by violent
 extremist groups.⁴²¹
- According to local news sources, on October 28, 2016, members of Islami Chhatra Shibir, part of Jamaat-e-Islami, detonated IEDs at Begum Rokeya University in Rangpur.⁴²²
- On November 27, 2016, local media reported that students and teachers at the Phulbaria Degree College in Mymensingh city were protesting to demand the nationalization of the institution when police tried to disperse them using batons and possibly guns. The police killed two people in the ensuing clash, including one college teacher, and injured at least 20 more.⁴²³

GCPEA identified one report of an attack on higher education in 2017. On November 7, Mubashar Hasan, an assistant professor of political science at North South University in Dhaka, reportedly disappeared shortly after leaving campus. The professor was known for his research on violent extremism in Bangladesh. His disappearance took place in a context in which a growing number of public figures had gone missing. The professor had previously reported that unidentified men had come looking for him at his home. 424 Hasan was released in late December, but the perpetrators and the reason for the abduction remained unknown. 425

- 373 US State Department et al., "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2014: Bangladesh," pp. 6-9. Amnesty International, Annual Report 2015/2016: Bangladesh. Human Rights Watch, Crossfire: Opposition Violence and Government Abuses in the 2014 Pre- and Post- Election Period in Bangladesh (New York: Human Rights Watch, April 2014), p. 10.
- Amnesty International, Caught between fear and repression: Attacks on freedom of expression in Bangladesh (London: Amnesty International, 2017), pp. 7-9. Human Rights Watch, We Don't Have Him: Secret Detentions and Forced Disappearances in Bangladesh (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2017).
- 375 US State Department et al., "Country Reports 2014: Bangladesh," pp. 6-9. Amnesty International, Annual Report 2015/2016: Bangladesh. International Crisis Group, Political Conflict, Extremism and Criminal Justice in Bangladesh (Brussels: International Crisis Group, April 11, 2016), pp. i-ii. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2015, Bangladesh chapter. Human Rights Watch, Democracy in the Crossfire, p. 10.
- ³⁷⁶ US State Department et al., "Country Reports 2014: Bangladesh," pp. 19-20. International Crisis Group, *Political Conflict*, pp. i-ii. Amnesty International, *Annual Report 2015/2016: Bangladesh*. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2015*, Bangladesh chapter. Human Rights Watch, *Democracy in the Crossfire*, p. 10.
- 377 International Crisis Group, Political Conflict, pp. i-ii. International Crisis Group, Mapping Bangladesh's Political Crisis (Brussels: International Crisis Group, February 9, 2015), p. i.
- 378 CEDAW, "Concluding observations on the eighth periodic report of Bangladesh*," CEDAW/C/BGD/CO/8, November 18, 2016, para. 28(a).
- ³⁷⁹ United News Bangladesh, "Madrasah torched in Laxmipur," News From Bangladesh, April 15, 2013. ""Madrassah torched in Lakshmipur," New Age Bangladesh, April 15, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201304150076, 2016.
- ³⁸⁰ "Bomb goes off at Ctg Jamaat activist's house," Bangladesh Daily Star, October 24, 2013.
- 381 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, http://www.protectingeducation.org/education-under-attack-2018-references.
- 382 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, http://www.protectingeducation.org/education-under-attack-2018-references.
- 383 Jason Burke, "Bangladesh elections."
- 384 Human Rights Watch, Democracy in the Crossfire, p. 19.
- 385 "5 polling centres torched in Feni," Daily Star, January 3, 2014.
- 386 Human Rights Watch, Democracy in the Crossfire, p. 18.
- 387 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, http://www.protectingeducation.org/education-under-attack-2018-references.
- ³⁸⁸ "Violent blockade claims life of another innocent," *Dhaka Tribune*, January 12, 2015.
- 389 "Academic life in jeopardy," New Age Bangladesh, March 4, 2015.
- ³⁹⁰ "Hartal makes little impact on city life," Bangladesh Daily Star, March 10, 2015.
- ³⁹¹ "Hartal on with stray incidents," Bangladesh Daily Star, March 12, 2015. "Flash processions, blasts mark blockade," New Age Bangladesh, March 12, 2015.
- 392 "2 crude bombs blasted near AL mayoral candidate's rally in Bhola," Bangladesh Daily Sun, December 27, 2015.
- ³⁹³ "Minor among seven killed in violence," *Dhaka Tribune*, March 31, 2016.
- ³⁹⁴ "School room torched," Bangladesh Daily Star, May 6, 2016.
- ${}^{395}\,CRC, \text{``Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Bangladesh,''}\,CRC/C/BGD/CO/5, October 30, 2015, para. \, 66.$
- 396 US State Department et al., "Country Reports 2013: Bangladesh," p. 26. US State Department et al., "Country Reportson Human Rights Practices-2014: Bangladesh," p. 26.
- ³⁹⁷ Human Rights Watch, "No Right to Live": "Kneecapping" and Maiming of Detainees by Bangladesh Security Forces (New York: Human Rights Watch, September 2016),
- 398 "Army man, teacher hurt in bomb attack," New Age Bangladesh, June 2, 2013, as cited in START GTD 201306010023.
- 399 Human Rights Watch, "No Right to Live", p. 23-24.
- ⁴⁰⁰ Human Rights Watch, *Democracy in the Crossfire*, p. 16.
- ⁴⁰¹ "Yet another bloody day sees 2 killed," *Bangladesh Daily Star*, January 24, 2015.
- ⁴⁰² US State Department et al., "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2015: Bangladesh," p. 3.
- 403 ""5 bombs explode in DU campus," *Greenwatch Dhaka*, January 5, 2013. *AP*, "Dhaka: 7 Vehicles Torched Before BNP's Nationwide Strike Against Fuel Price Hike," *Daily Star Online*, January 6, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201301050031, START, GTD 201301050032. "Bombs explode in DU campus," *Bdnews24.com*, January 6, 2013;" "More cocktails recovered at DU," *Bangladesh Sangstha*, January 7, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201301060010, START GTD 201301060011, START GTD 201301060012. "Hartal in progress amid stray violence disrupting normal life," *Daily Frontier*, January 6, 2013.
- ⁴⁰⁴ "11 Cocktails Blasted around Dhaka Varsity [sic]," New Nation, January 29, 2013.
- 495 United News Bangladesh, "Serial blasts rock DU campus," Daily Frontier, January 29, 2013. "Serial blasts create panic in city," Bangladesh Sangbad Sangstha, January 29, 2013.
- 406 ""Blasts at 'Ganajagaran Mancha'," New Nation (Bangladesh), February 26, 2013;" ""20 crude bombs exploded in Brahmanbaria," United News of Bangladesh, February 25, 2013," as cited in START, GTD 201302250028. "Cocktails blasted in B'baria," Bangladesh Daily Star, February 26, 2013.
- ⁴⁰⁷ United News Bangladesh, "2 BCL activists injured by miscreants at SUST," Green Watch, July 8, 2013.
- 408 "4 injured in crude bomb blast at RU," Dhaka Tribune, January 23, 2014. "Cop among 6 injured in RU bomb blast," Financial Express Bangladesh, January 23, 2014. "Four injured in RU bomb blast," New Age Bangladesh, January 23, 2014, "as cited in START, GTD 201401230012.
- 409 "Bomb attack on CU teachers' buses," Dhaka Tribune, September 13, 2014. IANS, "14 Bangladesh varsity faculty members hurt in bomb attack," Zee News, September 10, 2014.
- ⁴¹⁰ "Bombs hurled at Prison head office, BSMMU boss," *Bangladesh Daily Star*, September 29, 2014.
- 411 "Arrests follow Bangladesh professor murder," *Al Jazeera*, November 16, 2014. Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Rajshahi University, November 15, 2014. "Shafiul murder: Militants claim responsibility on Facebook," *Dhaka Tribune*, November 16, 2014. Thomas Joscelyn, "Al Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent leader says attacks on 'blasphemers' ordered by Zawahiri," *Long War Journal*, May 3, 2015.
- 412 ""Bangladesh: Passengers Burnt as Vehicles Set on Fire Prior to BNP-led Alliance's Nationwide Strike," Daily Star Online, December 29, 2014," as cited in START, GTD 201412280070, START, GTD 201412280071.
- 413 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, http://www.protectingeducation.org/education-under-attack-2018-references.
- 414 "Arson, vandalism mark 8th day of blockade," *Financial Express Bangladesh*, January 14, 2015.
- 45 ""Day 4 of hartal passes with minor incidents," Dhaka Tribune, February 11, 2015. "Hand grenade found at RU," Bangladesh Daily Star, November 4, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201510290100. ""Firing, blasts at RU hall," Bangladesh Daily Star, December 5, 2015," as cited in START, GTD 201512050025.
- 446 "No visible action yet over death threat to 70 RU teachers," The Independent, October 22, 2016. "RU law teacher gets death threat," Dhaka Tribune, February 1, 2016.
- ⁴⁴⁷ Scholars at Risk Network, Academic Freedom Monitor, Dhaka University, November 10, 2015.

- 418 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2016, Bangladesh chapter.
- ⁴¹⁹ "Crude bomb attack on picnic bus in Ctg," *Dhaka Tribune*, February 18, 2016.
- 420 Julfikar Ali Manik and Ellen Barry, "Bangladesh Police Suspect Islamist Militants in Professor's Killing," New York Times, April 23, 2016. "Islamic State claims it killed Bangladeshi academic," Guardian, April 23, 2016. Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Rajshahi University. Ruma Paul, "Bangladesh professor hacked to death by Islamist militants," Reuters, April 23, 2016.
- 421 "Bangladesh killings: Hindu teacher attacked at home," BBC News, June 15, 2016. AFP, "Hindu lecturer wounded in latest Bangladesh attack," Public Radio International, June 15, 2016.
- 422 Liakat Ali Badal, "Begum Rokeya University: Campus tense over Shibir's bombing, poster," Dhaka Tribune, October 29, 2016.
- 423 Ashraf Uddin Sijel, "College teacher among 2 killed in Mymensingh police action," Dhaka Tribune, November 27, 2016. "College teacher Among 2 killed in fight with cops in M'singh," NTV Bangladesh, November 27, 2016.
- 424 Scholars at Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, North South University, November 7, 2017.
- 425 Faisal Mahmud, "Bangladesh disappearances 'a matter of grave concern," Al Jazeera, December 25, 2017.